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Local Patient Participation Report

Setting up the Balmoral Surgery Patient Forum
Balmoral Surgery set up a Patient Forum in November 2008.  The first meeting was advertised in the local press with help and assistance from the Patient and Public Involvement team at the East Kent Coastal PCT.  The meeting was also advertised in the Practice with fliers on chairs, posters etc.

Continual recruitment has been ongoing with meetings advertised on the Jayex boards in the waiting rooms, all meetings being announced via fliers on waiting room chairs and invitations on the repeat order forms of repeat prescriptions as well as being included in all correspondence sent to patients by the Practice for a specifically identified period of time.  When a notification was sent to a patient with other correspondence during this time this was read coded onto their record and in total 565 of the Practice’s registered patients have been contacted about the forum in this one way alone.   
The patient forum is also mentioned within our Practice leaflet and on our Practice website and we have a dedicated Patient Forum noticeboard in the main waiting area which displays a copy of the latest set of minutes and details of how to join the group.  This has ensured as many patients as possible have been made aware of the existence of the group and also notifies patients when the meetings are to be held.  Putting the information on repeat prescription re-order slips means patients regularly receiving medication, and therefore those most regularly experiencing our services, are aware of their opportunity to have their views heard.  
More recently text messages have been sent to all patients for whom we hold a mobile phone number informing them of the next Patient Forum meeting date and inviting them to attend in the hope that this will reach younger members of our population.  This text messaging service currently reaches 3,222 of our patients.  
The Practice spoke to the Forum members at their meeting on 14.6.11 and asked for suggestions on what further measures could be taken to encourage new members as there was concern that not many younger people had taken part.  The members suggested approaching younger people via health visitors and midwives and school nurses and so this was done with the HVs and midwives attached to the practice being asked to actively promote joining the forum and information about the forum being sent to the local School Nurses.  
Profile of the Balmoral Surgery Patient Forum
The Balmoral Surgery Patient Forum currently has 39 members which is 0.3% rate of membership of the Practice population.

The members are all over 30 years of age although efforts have been made to encourage younger members via midwives, health visitors, school nurses, advertising in waiting areas and on repeat re-order forms and via text message invitations as explained earlier.  

Members age profile:

< 30 years of age


0

30 – 39 years of age


1

40 – 49 years of age


0

50 – 59 years of age


3

60 – 69 years of age

          11

70 – 79 years of age

          18


80 – 89 years of age


3

90+ years of age


1
25 female members

14 male members

Compiling the Patient Satisfaction Questionnaire

The Practice compiled some suggested topic areas that could be covered by the satisfaction questionnaires and these were sent out to the forum members prior to their meeting on 14.6.11 for consideration.   A draft questionnaire had been compiled concentrating on areas the Practice was keen to gain feedback on. The draft also included some questions that had been used in the past and perhaps not achieved the level of answers that had been hoped for and so it was felt follow-up was indicated.  The members were asked to take these draft questionnaires home and to complete a feedback form which should be returned to the Practice by 30.6.11 with suggestions of questions that should be added, questions that should be removed or amended and any other comments.  Members who were not able to attend the meeting on 14.6.11 were emailed or posted copies of the draft questionnaire and feedback forms.  

Lots of useful feedback was received and incorporated into the final version of the questionnaire which was again sent out for approval before the survey got underway.  

Seeking the views of our patients

The Practice asked the Forum meeting on 14.6.11 what methods they felt were best for distributing and collating the questionnaires.  

The group decided that it was best to hand them out in the surgery to ensure that the questionnaire was targeted to those who had recently used services at the Practice.  They felt that this would make the outcomes valid.  The Forum members felt that the response rate would be higher if a member of the patient forum was in the waiting room handing the questionnaires to patients and if necessary, they were on hand to help to complete the questionnaires.  It was decided by the group that an appropriate sample would be gathered by issuing to all patients attending the practice in a two week period.  A timetable was sent out to all forum members so they could volunteer for particular “shifts” during the two week period which took place from Mon 11.7.11 – Fri 22.7.11.  

The group also decided that the questionnaire should be posted on the Practice website so that housebound patients, or those not attending during those particular two weeks, would also have the opportunity to take part in the survey.  The survey was advertised in the waiting area and also on the repeat prescription re-order forms during the two week period identified.  
Statistical Evidence

The Practice population is 12,726 (as at 27.9.11 when questionnaires were analysed).
The questionnaires were distributed to every patient who came into the Practice during the two week period 11.7.11 – 22.7.11 and to anyone else registered with the Practice who wished to complete the questionnaire via our website during that period of time.

Completed questionnaires were received from 724 patients achieving a 5.7% response rate.

The age distribution of collated questionnaires was as follows:




Practice Population

Completed questionnaires
Response 












Rate


<25 years of age

3,528




66

1.9%

26 – 59 years


5,499




291

5.3%

>60 



3,699




293

7.9%


Action Plan

The Practice explained to the Forum members at the meeting on 14.6.11 that the results of the questionnaires would be analysed in time for the next Forum meeting in October so that the group could agree an action plan.

At the meeting of the Balmoral Patient Forum on 4.10.11 the questionnaire results were available.  Copies were distributed for members to read and a copy is available upon request from the Practice or on our website www.balmoralsurgery.com 
The Practice had prepared a presentation of the most interesting points or questions where answers provided areas for concern that should be followed up, although the Forum members had access to all question outcomes and so could have disagreed with the suggested questions if they felt appropriate.  

The members of the Forum were asked to help the Practice decide which of these areas to concentrate on to form the action plan. The outcomes for each question where results were not as expected or hoped were discussed in detail.  More information is available in the minutes of the Patient Forum meeting dated 4.10.11 which are available upon request from the Practice.
Four overall subjects were agreed as the main areas for action and so these formed the action plan – see below:

Action Plan from 2011 Patient Satisfaction Survey – formulated at Patient Forum meeting 4.10.11
	Telephone/Appointments
	Online appointments will be developed further to offer more appointments.  Text messaging reminders are now being sent to remind patients of their appointment time to try and reduce unattended appointments.  The surgery now offers a cancellation line, which is a mobile number that patients can text to cancel their appointment, this is a different telephone to the main surgery lines.
	Review on 21.2.12

	Receptionists
	Lesley, the Practice Manager, is going to arrange a training session with the receptionists to discuss the questionnaire results and address issues that have been raised in the questionnaires.


	Review on 21.2.12

	Information about the Practice
	Lesley, Practice Manager and Becky, Assistant Practice Manager, will look at the notice boards and redesign them so that they are simpler and easier to read.  Becky will regularly check that the waiting rooms have copies of the practice newsletter.  Becky and Lesley will produce a power point presentation to be displayed on the televisions in the waiting rooms with information about the practice.
	Review on 21.2.12

	Telephone Consultations
	Lesley, Practice Manager,  will speak to the GPs about this and will plan to trial it to see if it is manageable and beneficial for patients

	Review on 21.2.12


Implementation of Action Plan –  as at 7.2.12
1. Telephone/Appointments

Upgrades to software for online appointments from the Practice’s software provider are expected any day now.  This will allow a greater functionality enabling different slot types to be released eg for: 

· particular procedures to be carried out by the Nurse allowing online appointment booking for Practice Nurse slots which currently is not available, 

· for different timed slots to be available for different things eg minor ops etc, 

· for a timed release of slots so that some are for pre-booking, some are only available 48 hrs ahead and others on the same day to allow for urgent problems etc.

Text messaging reminders are in use and proving effective for recalling patients due for annual check ups etc.  Permission was sought from those who had mobile numbers on their records before they were opted in to this service.  Reminders are sent to everyone with a booked appointment which is reducing the unattended appointments.
The mobile number introduced to allow patients to text in cancellation of appointments when they do not need to rebook at another time, is beginning to be used well thus reducing the pressure on the telephone lines.  

2. Receptionists

An in-house training session was arranged by the Practice Manager and Assistant Practice Manager and all team members attended including GPs, PNs, admin and reception staff.  The results of the questionnaire were presented to them and particular points were made with regard to where change in behaviour or new ideas were needed eg:
· Do not ask patients to ring back at 8am the following day as first line answer.  Always offer the next available slot with the Doctor the patient is asking to see.  

The idea of 360 degree appraisal was introduced at this training session and as a result the annual appraisals this year for every team member, including GPs, PNs, admin and reception staff all involved every team member completing a questionnaire on every other team member.  These results were collated and areas of concern identified by the team member themselves and discussed with their manager at their appraisal interview.  

Patient satisfaction surveys for each individual member of clinical staff ie each of the doctors, each of the PNs and each of the HCAs has also been carried out this year, with the feedback analysed and presented to individuals and shared with their manager.

3. Information about the Practice

· The Practice Manager and Assistant Practice Manager have reviewed the noticeboards and redesigned the layout of the displays to make these simpler and easy to read.  

· Stocks of the Practice newsletter are regularly checked and replenished. 

· The Assistant Practice Manager produced a power-point display with information about the Practice to be played on the television screens in each waiting room, but unfortunately at the moment due to a technical problem, this is not able to play.  This matter is still under review and it is hoped the technical problem will be fixed in the very near future.  
4. Telephone Consultations

Research with other Practices about how they operate telephone consultations proved unhelpful as they were operating a system the same as we do at present but with allocated timed slots.  
The hope had been to set aside three or four “telephone consultation slots” within each Doctor’s surgery every morning.  The concerns expressed were what would happen once the slots run out because presently the doctors take an unlimited number of telephone enquiries and speak to patients when indicated.  If they continued to do this as well as booking telephone slots this would increase their workload yet further rather than trying to control the timing of when the calls were made.  It has therefore been decided to continue as now for the foreseeable future meaning that doctors will take calls from patients or telephone them back, when convenient within their working day, but will not allocate actual booked slots to do so within their surgeries. 
It was felt that continuing with this plan could actually detrimentally affect the service patients currently receive and so it was decided not to continue with this action at this time. 
Review of Action Plan

The Action Plan, implementation and outcomes reviewed at the Patient Forum meeting on 21.2.12.

Opening Hours and Access

Mon 
8.30am – 8.00pm (6.30 pm – 8.00pm pre-booked appointments only)
Tues
8.30 am – 6.30pm

Weds
7.15am – 6.30pm

Thurs 
8.30 am – 6.30pm

Fri
7.15 am – 6.00pm

Our core hours are between 8.30 – 6.30pm Mon – Thurs and 8.30 – 6.00pm Fri.  Our extended opening hours to enable patients who may work outside of this area to access our services etc are 7.15 am – 8.30am Weds and Fri and 6.30 – 8.00pm Mondays.  These extended sessions are for pre-bookable appointments only.

Telephone access to the Practice is between 8.30 – 6.30pm Mon – Fri.  Outside of these hours dialling our telephone number will give callers the opportunity to transfer to the Out of Hours care provider without redialling.  

During the Monday evening sessions we have two of the GP Partners in surgery.

During the Wednesday and Friday morning sessions we have two of the GP Partners plus an HCA in surgery.  The HCA can do many nurse-type procedures but not everything a nurse can do so please check with reception before booking one of these slots.

The Future
Forum meetings will continue to be held three times a year.  A new patient survey will be carried out after 1.4.12 which will be developed in conjunction with the Forum and the questions will be formulated taking into account outcomes of the last survey and action plan.
